June 17, 2013
MEMORANDUM TO
:
Mark Heshfield





President






Canal Run Homeowners Association, Inc.

FROM


:
Basketball Court Task Force 
SUBJECT                            :
Report on proposal to place a Basketball Court
Background

At the March 18, 2013 meeting of the Canal Run Homeowner’s Association (HOA), the Board of Directors voted to establish a task force chaired by Mark Hershfield
 to take a look at the feasibility and cost of constructing a basketball court at the end of Lockhouse Drive where an unpaved parking lot currently exists.  The task force was asked to look into whether the County would permit a basketball court to be placed in the designated area and to look into the costs and others aspects of installing a court in that area.  The task force was directed to report back to the Board of Directors with its findings.

Is a Basketball Court constistent with the proposed use for the designated area?
The first question the task force was asked to look into was whether a basketball court could even be placed in the proposed area.  In the original plan for the Canal Run PUD, Maryland Route 464 was to continue through Canal Run, cross the railroad right-of-way and connect with Route 28.  PVI, LLC, conveyed land to the Maryland State Highway Administration for the purposes of constructing this extension (which is the area where part of the basketball court would be located).  
Subsequently due to the inability to construct the bridge needed for the road, a revised PUD plan was submitted reducing the length of Maryland Route 464 and renaming it Lockhouse Drive.  During the same time period it was determined Lockhouse Drive would be a County road rather than a State road and the State Highway Administration transferred the deed to the County.
On September 27, 2005, PVI, LLC, the HOA
, and The Board of County Commissioners of Frederick County, Maryland agreed to a License Agreement governing what activities could take place on the right-of-way for the Route 464 extension.  The License Agreement permits the Developer and the HOA to use the area “for parking and ball fields in accordance with the approved PUD Phase II Plan for Canal Run.”
  The License Agreement gives the County the right to terminate the Agreement and require the HOA to vacate the license area, but only with at least six (6) months written notice.

The License Agreement itself calls for the Developer to “construct, at its sole cost and expense, any and all improvements in the License Area, which shall include one or more paved parking lots and one or more multi-purpose ball fields.”  The task force asked the County Attorney for guidance on whether this provision requires the Developer to pave the existing parking lot and to put in at least one multi-purpose ball field.  The County Attorney stated that the County, as a third party, would not enforce this provision and promises made to the HOA.
  The County Attorney did indicate that the HOA could discuss this provision with PVI, LLC.  After a thorough review of the Phase II Plan the task force agreed that there was simply not enough detail in the plan to make such a discussion worthwhile.  
The task force also asked the County Attorney whether a basketball court would fall within the coverage of the existing License Agreement.  The County Attorney responded via email that “We don’t see any need to amend the agreement from the County’s perspective.  If paved parking lots are allowed, then a paved basketball court isn’t a significant difference.”  The HOA is therefore fully authorized to construct a basketball court in the designated area and does not need any further authorization from the County to pursue this project.

What is the proposed design for the basketball area?
The proposed basketball court would consist of two full courts with the potential of adding two half courts to the design (such a determination would be made when a specific contractor is chosen to evaluate the area).
The task force has discussed the type of basketball hoops with the county and the county has recommended the use of “break away hoops.”  Such hoops bend with the weight of the individual and then bounce back into place meaning they are less likely to need to be replaced.  The task force recommends these types of basketball hoops be utilized.

The basketball court is not proposed to cover the entire gravel area at the end of Lockhouse Dr.  Therefore, approximately twenty spaces will remain for vehicles to park.  At the present time, the proposal does not include a plan to pave the parking lot area, but the Board could consider either at the same time or at a later date whether to pave the area.  No additional lights are proposed to be placed in the basketball court area.
  

What would the costs be to construct and maintain a basketball court?

The primary cost of constructing a basketball court in the community would be creating a paved surface for the courts.  The task force gathered multiple bids on the cost of building a basketball court in the designated location.  The bids included the cost of the hoops, drawing the lines, and most importantly the paving. 

Based on the task force discussions with these companies, the estimate for the complete project would be in the neighborhood of $15,000, which would not include the paving of the parking lot to be used for vehicles next to the basketball court.  As mentioned above, the major cost is paving the surface.  As paving the currently existing gravel lot has beautification benefits to the community, the Board may choose to “decouple” the issue of paving this lot from the concept of putting in a basketball court in this area.  Such a decision would change the cost calculations concerning this project.

Also, of note, individuals have come forth pledging to make sizable donations to create a basketball court in the community.  Such donations along with the possibility of fundraisers would have to be secured prior to presenting a final proposal (with a cost estimate) to the community for a vote, as recommended below.  Such donations may also be available for the paving of the existing lots if that issue is considered separately.  
The task force conducted research on another basketball court in a Frederick County Community, Green Hill Manor, to determine the periodic maintenance associated with a residential basketball court.  In the ten years that court has been in existence they have never had to resurface the basketball court and only had to reline the court twice (a minimally priced task).  As long as the paving is done correctly initially then there should be no need to repave the basketball court.  While, there is always the possibility of settlement cracks, the better the initial work, the less likely such cracks are to crop up. 

On an annual basis, there would be no expected costs involved in maintaining the basketball court.  The most frequent expenditure would be replacement netting, which would be a minor expense.  As with the tot lots and gazebos there is always the risk of graffiti of vandalism, but the likelihood would be no greater than for those structures.

What would the potential rules be for the Basketball Court?

The task force conducted research of basketball court rules used by other HOAs.
  In general there were many commonalities amongst the rules.  The rules in general restrict the presence of glass around the basketball court, the use of obscene language, require proper attire be worn at all times, and do not permit leaving trash in the area.  The rules also place time restrictions on the use of the courts (typically from dawn to dusk) as well as only permitting HOA members and their guests to use the courts.  The rules also generally prohibit other activities from taking place on the basketball courts, such as skateboarding, rollerblading and biking.
While, the task force does not have specific rule recommendations at this time, it is expected that if this proposal were to be adopted, the Board of Directors would propose rules and vote on them at a public meeting after receiving feedback from the community.  To ensure maximum community input, the task force recommends that a committee be tasked with initiating the drafting of the rules prior to review by the Board of Directors.
Recommendation

As indicated above, there are no impediments to placing a basketball court in the community.  As such endeavor, however, will consist of the committed use of a sizeable part of the community, the decision as to move forward with this proposal should be made by the community.  The task force, therefore recommends that the community vote on the proposal (which would need to include specifics as to the funding of the project), as outlined in this report, at the September Annual Meeting.
� Other members of the task force include Lara McKnew and Peter Carusone.


� The HOA at the time was controlled by PVI, LLC and the same individual who signed on behalf of PVI, LLC signed on behalf of the HOA.





� The Plase II Plan is not very specific as to the number of sports fields or the surface of the parking lots.





� The County Attorney indicated that the only way the County could get involved was if there is something shown on the subdivision plan or improvement plan that was required but not built.  She indicated that “staff has looked at these documents and cannot find improvement plans for that specific area.”  She further stated that





“the County agreed to allow the area within the potential public road right-of-way to be used by the community for other purposes.  However, the requirement to build parking lots and ball fields does not appear to have been a Planning Commission condition, nor was it a condition of subdivision approval.  Provided that land disturbances were kept at less than 5,000 square feet, the County would not have required any type of plan to be submitted for review and approval for this area”.


� Based on the lighting plan proposed by the Developer and submitted to Potomac Edison there will be street lights in close vicinity to the area in which the basketball court is proposed to be placed.


� See for example: � HYPERLINK "http://riverviewestateshoa.org/images/Basketball_Court_Rules.pdf" �http://riverviewestateshoa.org/images/Basketball_Court_Rules.pdf� and � HYPERLINK "http://media.wix.com/ugd/c4bb6a_c435ff340c6b60144dae9991f32b9c0c.pdf" �http://media.wix.com/ugd/c4bb6a_c435ff340c6b60144dae9991f32b9c0c.pdf�
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